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Dan Kaplan
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Lilya Vorobey

Technology/Business
CALL TO ORDER  The meeting was called to order at 2:18 pm.  MSU to approve today’s agenda and the minutes of Mar. 11, 2008.  

NEW BUSINESS –  SLO/ASSESSMENT UPDATE  As SLOs are developed, they should be sent to Jeremy, who will upload them.  New or updated course outlines must contain SLOs.  There is one common set of SLOs for transfer students and associate degrees together.  Each certificate, however, must have its own set of SLOs.  Jeremy is working with a group which will bring a new program review template to Governing Council this semester.  It must be approved by the end of this semester, so we can implement it for Fall 2008 program reviews.   It will include alignment matrices showing how course SLOs tie into departmental SLOs.  

For Fall 2008, every course syllabus must include SLOs, and instructors must send an electronic copy to their dean.  Departments should bank courses that haven’t been taught for four semesters and will not be taught again soon.  Title 5 requires such courses be kept out of the catalog.  Have your dean send Stacey a memo with the list of courses to be banked.  Rich Castillo removed a “shadow course,” English 161-162, not taught for over 20 years but kept in the catalog for complex technical reasons involving degree audit and AP credit.  Jeremy said such courses, like every course in the catalog, need SLOs.  Labs need SLOs as well.

The two top priorities are SLOs and assessment.   We are using SharePoint to collect and archive assessment data, and are creating measurement tools and a template for such data.  As part of the culture of evidence, we must have an archive.  SharePoint meets privacy concerns.  We don’t want the data misused.  Department SLOs should align with ISLOs, and course SLOs with department SLOs.  There is a grid with departmental SLOs listed on the side and a column for each course in which appropriate SLOs are checked.  For sequential courses, instead of checks the entries are “introduce,” “reinforce,” or “master.”  Diana cited CIS as an example of a program with a nicely filled-in grid.  Stacey said she got the grid template from Sandra.  It is not on the SLOAC website.  Jeremy said getting SLOs together and preparing the course-to-department matrix is doable, as are doing and archiving assessment.  In the program review process do a summative narrative – what did we look at, what did we find, and how did we change our program to better serve students?  Different programs have very different assessment needs.

PUBLIC COMMENT Dan Kaplan reported the union will come out soon with a survey about faculty preferences for Spring Break – the week before Easter, the week after Easter, or mid-semester independent of Easter.  

PRESIDENT’S REPORT  Jeremy reported the Educational Master Plan Committee is meeting regularly and making very good progress.  Jeremy and Andreas Wolf are its co-chairs.  President’s Cabinet is hiring Maas Companies, Inc., planning and development consultants, for $40,000 to help.  Their initial meeting will be March 27.  CSM people will be involved in the whole process, and will identify areas where we want Maas to do the heavy lifting.  We aren’t simply leaving it up to them to write a document for us.  Michael Maas was in line to be a community college president in southern California, but opted to be a consultant.  Maas has done about 90 educational master plans, including Foothill-de Anza’s and Skyline’s.  Their preliminary work is spectacular, and would have taken us years.  

We will have an environmental scan done of the general community.  John Sewart will do an internal scan of the college.  Then we will do a gap analysis, write our goals, articulate the strategic objectives we intend to achieve, identify who is responsible, and build timetables.  Kathleen, who is in charge of the English 800 lab, hopes some of the objectives directly address basic skills students.  Jeremy said they will.  75% of our students are in that categor.  Integrating the educational master plan with other planning documents like those for basic skills, facilities, and budget, will become ongoing tasks.  We need to build dynamic relationships among our planning processes.  Jeremy hopes the consultants help with templates and timetables.  Our planning could be much better.  

FACULTY APPOINTMENTS  The screening committee for dental hygiene has no dental assisting faculty.   Math/Science dean Charlene Frontiera is looking at alternatives.  

NEW BUSINESS – PROGRAM VIABILITY COMMITTEES  Committee on Instruction chair Stacey Grasso reviewed the program viability process.  In 2002, faculty approved it as a way to determine the outcome when a program is identified as no longer being viable in its current status.  Faculty oversee the process, as opposed to leaving it to the administration to cut programs.  The process has five possible outcomes: 1) continue the program, with modifications recommended as a result of the process;  2) Consolidate the program with other programs; 3) Relocate the program; 4) Put the program on hiatus; 5) Discontinue the program.  The only time that occurred was in 2003-04.  Of the four programs, one was discontinued (the outcome favored by all involved parties) and the other three were reworked and continue.  It is not the kiss of death to be on the program viability list.  

Typically a person from COI or ASGC chairs each committee.  Other interested parties can serve, including students and discipline faculty.  In 2003-04 there were four forums at which people from the community spoke on their perceptions of the need for the program.  Other considerations included articulation with four year schools to improve enrollment, trade programs in vocational areas, Bureau of Labor Statistics data about jobs, surveys of past and present students, course duplication, scheduling, and Banner statistics about load.  The program’s committee examines these and makes recommendations on changes, backed up with qualitative and quantitative information included with the recommendation.   

This is the kickoff.  The place to start is to find chairs and other members for the four committees.  We’ve been asked to have the work completed by December, which is tight.  Some programs will require more investigation than others.   Stacey said the process is done under COI supervision, and in 2003-04 all chairs were COI members.  It is good to have discipline faculty on the committee.  Jeremy said some programs are really expensive, with low load and high per student costs.  Such programs are likely candidates for program viability review.  Cooperation and allocation of funds within groups of related programs is another consideration.  

We’ve handled program viability poorly in the past, in that we’ve used it only when faced with a budget crisis, which is the worst time to do it.  In the future, we will do it more often with more departments, to give folks a chance to look at what programs are doing, how they serve students, and how can serve students better.  We are likely to get another long list of courses to look at as resources shrink.  An across the board approach to budget cuts does nobody any good.  We need to be strategic about how we save money – be more efficient, do things differently, and focus on identifying unmet community needs and retooling our programs to meet them.

We have to make choices.  For example, Dental Hygiene will lose money on every student, but the community need is great enough to make it a priority.  Diana said the bulk of the budget for Multimedia is equipment also used by several areas that don’t have to pay for it.  Let’s reallocate those costs.  Jeremy said this time the Budget Subcommittee launched the program viability process, but any constituency group, including the Senate, may do so.  Rich said he is afraid of the powers that be blindly using a threshold figure without reflecting on the nature of disciplines requiring reduced load.  There is a danger of ending such programs as nursing, which is subject to state laws about faculty-student ratios.  Jeremy said Susan Estes generated the initial request and brought it to Budget Subcommittee, with many programs below a load of 525.  English is below that, with its classes capped at 26.  In German, the only full-time faculty member is retiring, and the perception is the local high schools no longer offer a German major.  The program viability process will look at that.  Roslyn Raney, who has taught German since 1991, said our German program serves local high schools with concurrent enrollment.  Students flock to us.  She will be on the committee.  

Dan asked whether next year’s list will be those departments with load problems less serious than those of the programs on the current list.  A lot of us are below 525.  How many are there?  Jeremy said no names were mentioned, but we can check which programs have low load numbers.  With the Media Group, we hope we can consolidate resources to save money.  In German, the only full-timer is retiring.  The library issue is how to deal with courses we teach to make them serve student needs better.  Pressures on the technology group include losing buildings.  The viability conversation was put off way too long.  It is totally irresponsible that those programs have no home in the new facilities master plan.  Other programs are in trouble, in particular those with loads in the 300s.  Other faculty are working to help pay for those programs.  There was lots of discussion of this in the budget subcommittee. It is not fun, but it needs to be done.  The group talked about doing program viability analysis regularly, in good times and bad, and looking at how actively we’re serving our community.  Diana said maybe Academic Senate will get a list of all programs in trouble with load.  Perhaps next year the Senate or another entity will make the program viability recommendations.  

Kathleen said another problem is the shrinking number of full time faculty.  It’s great we have more control over the program viability process, but full-time faculty are being asked to do more and more all the time, and with retirements there are fewer and fewer of us.  We have to look at it college-wide.  It’s at a crisis point.  Jeremy said it’s a concern we all share.  There are two things going on – Title 5 and the 10+1 put more responsibility on faculty to do these things, unless we let the administration do it for us.  Second, more full-timers are retiring and not being replaced, and we have an aging faculty.  The people at the helm are tired.  The number of people to do the heavy listing is continually being depleted.  Stacey said hiring more faculty can be a program viability recommendation.  That was done for architecture.  Kathleen said a problem with SLOs is we can generate them, but many of our primarily part-time faculty can’t come to meetings and aren’t paid to do so.  The SLOs are meaningless unless everyone is on board and part of the whole process.  

Selection of programs for program viability review is based on information in program reviews.  While serving on the Educational Master Plan Committee, it became clear to Jeremy that our institutional support services have nothing that looks like program review, and they need it.  We recommend they bring to the light of day their decisions and how their choices have affected what people do.  Transparency is needed across the campus.  Kathleen added the district also needs program review.  Dan noted the District Office takes 13% of the total budget.  Jeremy said it does have a self-assessment process like program review.  Susan Petit said the Foreign Language Department does program review for the department as a whole, but not for each of its seven languages separately.  Diane Musgrave said she has worked with Susan Estes on scheduling and has been conservative on the numbers of sections offered.  We don’t want classes that have to be cancelled.  She also offers combined classes, with a couple of levels together.  Roslyn Raney and Jim Robertson are interested in serving on the German committee.

Typically each committee has a core of four to six people, who access outside agencies as needed.  The 2003-04 architecture committee had eight people, chaired by Laura Demsetz.  That committee met as a whole only twice.  Rich Castillo said he is interested in the German committee for departmental reasons, recognizing that other languages will be looked at as well.  He would bring the perspective of a full-timer.   Jeremy said the Senate and the Committee on Instruction have a reasonable expectation of faculty objectivity, that faculty on these committees will be rational and moral enough to consider the needs of both the program and of the institution.  One would be hard pressed to find people with no bias or position on these issues.  We aim at what is really good for the student population and what helps the institution survive.  Rich said viability should be a step in program review so it doesn’t have a scary kiss of death look.  Jeremy said Senate minutes show program viability should be part of program review.  Rich compared it to faculty evaluation, when we present a professional plan addressing problem areas.  We can do the same with programs and departments.  

Rich said it feels like someone is blindly looking at numbers, forgetting our focus is students and the learning process.  Is it bad that only five students want a course? Stacey asked us to recall there are five possible results. Jeremy said he trusts Susan Estes.  She has been conscientious and she doesn’t simply look at numbers.  The budget subcommittee is a shared governance body, and has looked at this for two solid meetings.  Jeremy said the foreign language program is expanding, as different languages are needed.  We have to prioritize.  

Program viability committees can have faculty and administrative co-chairs.  The 2003-04 Architecture committee had a typical profile, including a dean, a faculty co-chair, department faculty, and a person from the community who was head of the local chapter of the American Institute of Architects.  Matt Leddy chaired the Broadcasting Arts program viability committee in 2003.  It had the VPI, dean, two faculty members, a student, industry representatives, and staff, and met eight times.  Carlene said program viability is not about advocacy. Stacey said it provides programs with another set of eyes.  Matt noted the Fashion Merchandising program had low enrollment and ended around 1993 when Grace Sonner, who taught several of its courses, moved into administration.

David Gibbs asked what goes into program viability reports.  Stacey said previous reports are available in some areas.  Jeremy said the policy gives ideas on criteria and indicators.  Reports go to COI, an active subcommittee of Academic Senate.  Jeremy said Title 5 gives us primacy of recommendation. The administration must listen to our recommendations, but may act otherwise.  It’s a closed system.  Money we spend on some programs comes out of other people’s pockets.  If the committee has done a good job, COI would likely accept it and we’d go with it.  Program viability decisions are by simple majority.  Dissenting committee members could write a minority report.  The Senate is not a consensus body.  It goes by majority vote.  

Susan Petit said lots of high schools aren’t offering German, so students come here to take it.  The German program viability committee will look at how many people take German here because they can’t take it in high school.  Can we get more such students?  What courses are they taking here?  With the option of moving courses out of Instruction to Community Ed, we need to look at why they are taking the course – as a college requirement, or for personal or business reasons.   Carlene suggested looking for niches that need to be filled on committees to help best achieve goals.  Jeremy and Susan said most private schools appoint a public committee, with people from outside the school, or consult with such people.  

Stacey said the technology committee will look at costs.  Durella said the program is looking for a home.  They have been speaking out about that need for a long time, and were surprised to get a three or four month notice the program won’t be offered in the fall.  2009 she could understand.  She had recruited students for 2008.  Now she must call people and tell them it’s cancelled.  She was called paranoid, but wasn’t.  What has happened is what she predicted.  It’s frustrating and exhausting.  Lilya said since 1997 the strategic master plan has never included space for courses Lilya or Durella taught.  They were told there was plenty of time, that they might have Building 20.  Diana said this is what causes distrust between faculty and administration.  People work their hearts out, get called names for expressing their fears, then get a memo that what they had feared is happening.  Lilya said students have an incredible voice that hasn’t been heard.  Diana asked how could administration not have thought about the need for a place for programs we’ve had all along.  

Over Spring break, Lilya Vorobey’s Welding 350 class was downsized in building 25, to make room for IT, which had to move out of Building 34 to make room for the bookstore, which had to move weeks earlier than planned from Building 5.   Lilya described Welding 350 as a product-oriented class in which students design and fabricate a project of their choice, which could be as large as a car frame.  Students over the past seven or eight years have included people from HP, Sun Micro, Adobe, and Apple, GOOGLE, as well as student from other Silicon Valley companies that are willing to send their workers to school.  In addition, classes include adults training for a new occupation, Stanford students, and students from four-year industrial design programs looking for hands-on training.  This class is offered in the 2-5 pm time slot and always runs to capacity.   Dan said students are in love with the class.  They are angry that cost benefit analysis results in the powers that be not wanting to put any more money into the class.  They see themselves as sacrificial lambs.  They don’t understand why such a decision would be made.  The District had a moral contract with the students when they started the class.  The dean was very honest about it, and didn’t try to prettify the situation.  She said the way this has been organized, the lack of a fallback position, is not right.  She is to be commended for being so honest.  There are also health and safety issues about the new location, including ventilation problems and machines not being secured and not wired properly for the first day back to class after vacation.  Durella noted OSHA was called in at CCSF, resulting in their program being shut down.  Dan said students have every reason to be angry.  They may express themselves at the Board of Trustees meeting tomorrow.  

Jeremy said he has attended President’s Cabinet for all meetings on construction. They understood until a week ago this would be done at end of the semester, when the classroom would have to be shrunk down.  The decision was made as a result of various district-level planning activities.  Building 36 had a construction management firm to do the planning.  We decided to do the current planning ourselves.  The district submitted a proposal to the state which got us state funding to demolish buildings at the north end of campus, but we have to do it be a certain date, which is driving all the other construction scheduling.  We have to utilize Building 25 as swing space as buildings 5, 10 and 11 come down.  

Durella said the district has known about this date for a long time, but recently said it would be four to eleven years before the crunch.  Jeremy said we thought we had more time, but in negotiations with the design-build team, McCarthy et al, changes kept coming in resulting in our having to give it up before the end of this semester. We thought the bookstore would stay there longer.  We were crunched by district planning’s hard date to get the state demolition money.  We knew of the date, but we didn’t know how it would affect the design-build process.  We thought we’d have two or three more years.  Maybe some technology programs would have had not to accept a fall cohort, to get everyone already in the system through it.  We thought we’d have temporary buildings, or use Laurelwood for the bookstore.  We even looked at using circus tents.  When costed out, all of those options were prohibitively expensive.

Dan said Jeremy has done a good job of explaining a horrible situation.  Students are full of praise for the quality of the CSM welding program, a program not available anywhere else. Students are now telling their friends it doesn’t matter how good the program has been, the college will cut it in mid-semester.  It’s a disaster, with a negative impact on future technology division enrollment.  Lilya asked whether a cost analysis was done on the FTES we are losing with the move, and questioned the timing.  The asbestos abatement prior to demolition may take nine months. Each time ITS moves, servers must be moved.  

Jeremy said we discussed having the bookstore go on-line, with vending machine options for bluebooks and other supplies.  We spent lots of time during summer meeting with bookstore reps, costing out some amazingly pricey solutions.  We feared going online would destroy the bookstore business.  Carlene suggested maybe the bookstore is no longer viable.  Local private high schools have students get books online.  Teresa pointed out many of our students have never bought anything on line.  We’d lose students who are 18 years old with no credit card.  

Jeremy said President’s Council thought we had until summer, but then the planners said they were four weeks off so Welding 350 had to move out immediately.  Jennifer Hughes has to move everyone out of Buildings T1 (the Career Development Center) and Building 5 before the end of the semester.  It will be painful.  Dan asked whether the planning people who made the four week mistake will continue doing planning.  He said the college looked at offsite bookstore locations such as Laurelwood, but the cost was prohibitive and there were access issues.  Access is also a problem if we use Skyline’s bookstore.  Dan said this kind of planning requires difficult specialized knowledge, and the people doing it here aren’t up to speed.  He predicted it will just get worse.  Kathleen said sometimes the District doesn’t get that we’re teaching classes here.  She’s seen this kind of thing before and she expected it to continue and impact our enrollment.  

Jeremy said a constraint on relocating the bookstore is it needs a place with a subfloor that can handle the weight of its books, and that allows access by forklift.  The small gym has a strong floor but deliveries can’t be made by forklift.  

Lilya reported she was notified the Friday before Spring break at 4:34 p.m. by her dean that her office and tool room would be moved also.  She spent 36 hours during the first two days of vacation trying to notify 28 students that their gear stored in lockers needed to be moved out before Monday.  She had to move a lot of supplies and hand tools quickly, then had to spend a lot of time labeling machinery so that it would be positioned properly for the first day of class after the break.  It must all be reorganized to service the students.  She missed a Mexico City show in which she was an exhibitor, because she had no time to go.

Stacey will chair the Library program viability committee.  She said the committees will automatically approach discipline faculty, and she will get a student and an administrator for each committee.  Diana will come up with contacts for representatives from the high schools.  

Discussion continued on who might serve on the various committees.  The VPI is on all the committees.  Lilya, John Avakian, and the division dean will be on the Technology committee.  Welding student Matt Owens suggested Al Behr, Executive Director of the Horse Park at Woodside.  The Library committee will include Library Director Loritta  Ford, who reports directly to the VPI.  The Media Group committee will include Marilyn Lawrence and John Avakian. Diana suggested John Avakian for the Media Group.  He is director of the Multimedia & Entertainment Initiative, a statewide group of community college educators.  We need people from other areas on campus, and from the community.  Durella noted we have outside people on the advisory committees.  Stacey said Laura Demsetz would serve if no chair were found.  She’s done it before.   People from industry can help as well.  For the Library committee, Teresa suggested having a CIS/Technology person.  Diana suggested Tim Karas, who is now at Mission College.  She knows for sure Marilyn Lawrence will serve on the Media Group committee.  The Media Group had started discussion of the issues in December.  

Jeremy said the college has a process to identify administrators to serve.  Faculty groups do not appoint administrators.  Matt Leddy, who chaired the 2003-04 Broadasting Arts committee, suggested including an outside dean.  ASCSM will identify some students.  Lilya will give Stacey contact information about her students.  

Jeremy said he appreciates everyone’s time in getting these efforts under way.  He is committed to making whatever happens be in the best interest of our students and the institution.  We want reasonable solutions that benefit everybody.  We thought we’d have a lot of swing space, but temporary buildings now cost $200/square foot, which is the cost of residential construction.  It is absurd to pay that for a building that will have only four or five years of use.  The cost would be in the millions.  Lilya said a student of hers who has been on numerous boards pointed out that as our technology programs shrink fewer skilled workers are being trained, which drives up the price of labor.  Jeremy said this is very painful to be involved in.  We thought we had a solution to the building crunch as late as Thursday.  

ADJOURNMENT  The meeting was adjourned at 4:05 p.m.  The next meeting will be Apr. 8, 2008. 

